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Letter from the Outgoing President
Thank you to all members for your patience 

and support for the OOS. I’m very appreciative 
of all the efforts from the OOS Board that pushed 

us through the worst. The most visible outcome of 
the pandemic was the lack of meetings, but I think 
the more lasting outcome will be how the Board 
worked together to modernize and streamline 
many positions and processes. We continued Past-
President Bill Diffin’s push to go digital, and that 
effort evolved into an updated newsletter, webpage, 
and blog posts requiring far less time to produce and 
update. Thank you to Zach Poland for assuming the 
President role; the OOS is in very good hands going 
forward.

My parting words to Oklahoma’s birders are simply 
this: communicate with each other. At the 2022 
Fall Meeting, I highlighted that the Oklahoma 
birding groups are very fragmented compared to 
conservation groups such as Quail Forever, National 
Wild Turkey Federation, Ducks Unlimited, etc. 
These models are very tried and true, and these 
groups leverage their coordinated membership 
into significant contributions to purchasing public 
land, improving habitat, recruiting new members, 
etc. Oklahoma birders have the numbers to make 
a larger impact than they currently do, and I 
encourage you all to talk and see where good fits for 
collaboration might exist. It can take years to build 
partnerships, but that first step is to start simple with 
a shared meeting, sharing articles in each other’s 
newsletters, helping promote each other’s events, 
etc. 

Thank you for the honor of serving as your OOS 
President.  

Jeff Tibbits

Letter from the Incoming President
As incoming OOS President, it is my honor to 
serve this organization we love so much. I am 
grateful to outgoing OOS President Jeff Tibbits 
for his leadership over the last term. Jeff served 
this organization during a very challenging time 

(the Covid-19 pandemic). Under his guidance, the 
organization not only survived but completed several 
key projects. He spearheaded a digital overhaul that 
is critical to the organization now and in the future 
while maintaining the needs of our various members. 
It is my desire to continue the vision.

The Winter 2022 Scissortail kicks off our 2023 
membership renewal. If you value Oklahoma’s 
birds and the OOS mission and value what 
this organization provides, please renew your 
membership now. Membership can be renewed 
online (www.okbirds.org) or via cash/check mailed to 
our address. I hope you will continue participating in 
OOS, as we have big plans for 2023!

Speaking of 2023, please mark your calendars for 
the OOS Spring Meeting to be held in Bartlesville on
May 13, 2023. Rebecca Renfro has worked hard to 
plan and coordinate a wonderful and engaging set of 
events for the entire family. A detailed schedule will 
be published later, so be on the lookout! On behalf of 
all OOS members, I would like to thank Rebecca for 
her work on this meeting. 

If you are interested in serving OOS, there are still 
a few open positions on the Executive Committee. 
Open positions include Membership Chair and 
Business Manager. I would like to thank Nadine 
Varner for all her work as OOS Treasurer for many 
years. Thank you, Nadine! I am appreciative that 
Carrie Cartwright as agreed to serve as Treasurer 
going forward. Thank you, Carrie!

I look forward to collaborating with the Executive 
Committee and all our members in pursuing the
mission of the OOS.

Thank you again for your trust in leading the OOS. 
Thank you.

Zach Poland
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OOS Officers and Chairpersons 
as of 02/06/2023

President – Zach Poland, 3123 E. 48th St., Tulsa, OK 
74105   zachapoland@gmail.com (405) 880-2014
Past-President – Jeff Tibbits – ODWC, PO Box 
53465, Oklahoma City, OK 73152.  jeff.tibbits@odwc.
ok.gov (405) 535-7382 
President-elect – VACANT
Secretary – Steve Stone
Treasurer – Carrie Cartwright – 2525 W Ithica St.
Broken Arrow OK 74012 carrie.r.cartwright@gmail.
com
Membership/Circulation – Zach Poland, 3123 E. 
48th St., Tulsa, OK 74105   zachapoland@gmail.com 
(405) 880-2014
Awards – Mia Revels, Dept of Natural Resources, 
611 N. Garland Ave., Northeastern State University, 
Tahlequah, OK 74465  revels@nsuok.edu (918) 444-
3824
Activities – Rebecca Renfro – 6024 Cornell Dr., 
Barltesville, OK 74006  relore@aol.com (918) 333-
4875
Conservation – Mark Howery – 801 Hemphill Ct., 
Norman, OK 73072  mark.howery@odwc.ok.gov  
(405) 447-3641 (home); (405) 521-4619 (office)
Archivist – Claudia Glass – 14805 E. 500 Rd., Unit 
D, Claremore, OK  74017  cglass@rsu.edu  (918) 
230-2404 (home); (918) 343-7697 (office)
Special Projects – Donald Glass – 14805 E. 500 
Rd., Unit D, Claremore, OK  74017  dglass@rsu.edu  
(918) 230-2404 (home); (918) 343-7710 (office)
OOS Bulletin Editor – Eugene A. Young – Northern 
Oklahoma College, 1220 E. Grand, P.O. Box 310, 
Tonkawa, OK 74653-0310  eugene.young@north-ok.
edu  (580) 628-6482 (phone); (580) 628-6209 (Fax)
The Scissortail Editor – Jake Kirkland 1701 NW 
20th Street Oklahoma City, OK 73106 kirklandj@
gmail.com (510) 282-2650 (cell)

OBRC Chairman – Joe Grzybowski, 715 Elmwood 
Dr., Norman, OK 73072  j_grzybowski@sbcglobal.net  
(405) 205-9598 (cell)
Webmaster – Jeff Tibbits – ODWC, P.O. Box 53465, 
Oklahoma City, OK 73152  jeff.tibbits@odwc.ok.gov  
(405) 535-7382

Other Positions:
Coordinator for Breeding Bird Survey & Winter 
Bird Atlas – Dan Reinking – Sutton Avian Research 
Center, P.O. Box 2007, Bartlesville, OK  74005-2007  
dan@suttoncenter.org  (918) 336-7778

VACANT POSITIONS:
•	 Business Manager
•	 President-elect

Total Current Members: 182

Welcome New Members 

Patrick Bell (Edmond), Debbie Drinko (Tuttle), James 
Hicks (Tahlequah), Juliette Hulen (OKC), Amber 
McIntyre (Norman), Marsha Mielke (Guthrie), Laura 
Anne Pollard (Edmond), Joseph Roberts (Yukon), 

Gage Ross (Norman), James Soto (Norman), Abigail 
Triemstra (Kalamazoo, MI)

Contributions

Tim O’Connell

Member Information 
as of 11/21/2022
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Special Projects Notice

Hello Fellow Birders,

This is a reminder that if you have an Oklahoma bird 
project or are doing research on Oklahoma birds
the Oklahoma Ornithological Society offers two 
Special Project Grants of $500 each. Students, 
researchers, individuals, or civic groups proposing 
to do work that promotes the “observation, study, 
and conservation” of Oklahoma birds may apply. The 
requirements and criteria for the special
project grants can be found on the OOS website, 

www.okbirds.org, under the awards and grants tab.
OOS Special Project proposals are due on March 
1, 2023. A committee of OOS members judges the 
projects, and recipients will be notified by April 1, 
2023. If you have questions, feel free to contact
me by email at dglass@rsu.edu or by phone at 918-
230-1154. Thanks, and hopefully, you will consider 
submitting a proposal.

Don Glass, Special Projects Chair

Ocenaudio: A Free (Bird) Sound 
Editing Software 

You are watching a bird, and you would love to 
capture this encounter for perpetuity. How would you 
do it? Take detailed field notes? Shoot a video or 
take a photo? Make an audio recording, perhaps?
A search of eBird media (eBird.org) shows there 
is twenty-seven times the number of photos 
than audio recordings. Audio recording of bird 
sounds is still some “low-hanging fruit” regarding 
documentation. Xeno-canto (xeno-canto.org) is the 
most comprehensive sound repository for birds and 
is another possibility for storage online. Regardless 
of where you choose to save your files, they will be 
improved with some editing.

If you are interested in storing your recordings on 
eBird, their recommended sound file format is .wav. 
This and other helpful sound recording tips are 
found on the eBird website (https://support.ebird.
org/en/support/solutions/articles/48001064298-
sound-recording-tips). Conveniently, the Merlin Bird 
ID app (free on iOS and Android) records in .wav 
format and is the app I use for making recordings. 
Once a recording has been made, eBird provides 
best practices to edit that recording before archiving 
(https://support.ebird.org/en/support/solutions/
articles/48001064341).

Ocenaudio (https://www.ocenaudio.com) is a free 
audio editing software that is intuitive to use and can 
make all file edits recommended by eBird. These 
edits include trimming the recording and normalizing 
for volume, among others. Ocenaudio is one of 
the editing programs suggested by eBird, others 
are Adobe Audition and Audacity. eBird provides 
a step-by-step tutorial for sound editing specific 
to each program listed above. Most editing can 
be done in a few minutes using any program. The 
figure below shows a waveform and spectrogram 
of an unedited recording of an American Crow (A), 
and the waveform and spectrogram of the same 
recording after trimming and normalizing to -3 dB in 
Ocenaudio. This edited recording can be found on 
eBird (https://ebird.org/checklist/S113827879).

If you enjoy making recordings of bird sounds and 
would like a cost-effective, easy-to-use software to 
clean and edit those recordings before archiving 
them in your collection, Ocenaudio or one of the 
other programs listed here is a great way to start.

Zach Poland, Incoming President

Figure 1. A) Waveform (above) and Spectrogram (below) of the unedited recording of American Crow calls. B) Waveform (above) and 
Spectrogram (below) of the same recording after trimming and normalization to -3 dB in Ocenaudio. Note higher amplitudes shown in 
both the waveform and spectrogram in B.



Because it’s fall, it’s the perfect time for an update on 
the status of the Whooping Crane population. The 
Whooping Cranes that migrate through Oklahoma 
each spring and fall comprise the largest population 
of Whooping Cranes and are often known as the 
Wood Buffalo/Aransas migratory population – the 
name being derived from the conservation areas that 
support the population on its breeding ground and 
wintering ground. In the early 1940s, this population 
was reduced to an estimated 16 to 19 birds, yet 
every Whooping Crane alive today is a descendant of 
this small group. The population is monitored in two 
seasons. During the summer months, the Canadian 
Wildlife Service conducts aerial surveys of the nesting 
area, which is centered around Canada’s Wood 
Buffalo National Park, located on the border straddling 
the provinces of Alberta and the Northwest Territories.  
This park is nearly the size of Switzerland and the 
second-largest on the planet. Whooping Cranes 
nest in marshes and bogs in the vast wilderness 
area, most of which can be accessed only by plane. 
The Canadian Wildlife Service attempts to count the 
number of occupied territories, nests, and the degree 
of nesting success (measured by fledglings). Then, 
during the winter months, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife 
Service conducts a series of aerial and ground 
surveys centered on Aransas National Wildlife Refuge 
to census the wintering population and count the 
number of fledglings that survive to reach the Texas 
coast. 
 
No nesting season flights occurred in the summer 
of 2020, and the flight effort was greatly reduced 
in the summer of 2021 due to budget constraints 
and human health concerns. To compensate for the 
reduction in aerial survey effort, the Canadian Wildlife 
Service and the Calgary Zoo launched a citizen 
science effort through which volunteers scoured 
hundreds of satellite images taken across the nesting 
grounds to find signs of adults tending nests and 
family groups. Somewhat surprisingly, the large, 5-ft 
tall, white cranes sitting on their nesting mounds that 
are five to seven feet in diameter are actually visible 
in these images. The team documented a record of 
101 Whooping Crane nests, some of which occurred 
outside of the park’s boundaries as the population 
continues to expand. From these nests, nearly 50 
pairs were seen with chicks (usually just a single 
chick). Nesting success in this population fluctuates 
from year to year based upon weather conditions, but 

the success rate typically falls in the range of  25% 
to 50% in all but the driest and wettest years, so 
the 2021 nesting season fell on the high end of that 
range. No numbers have been released regarding 
the 2022 nesting season, so the number of juveniles 
expected to migrate through Oklahoma this fall is a 
mystery.
 
The COVID-19 pandemic greatly curtailed both the 
summer and the winter surveys, but the population 
continues to grow. During the 2019/2020 winter 
season, the population was estimated at 508 birds.  
No surveys were conducted during the winter of 
2020/2021, but the surveys resumed in 2021/2022 
and revealed that the population had grown to 543 
birds during the two intervening years. The 2021/2022 
winter survey documented at least 31 young-of-
the-year juveniles, indicating a better-than-average 
reproductive season in the summer of 2021. 
 
While the Wood Buffalo/Aransas population is 
the cornerstone for the entire Whooping Crane 
population, there are two ongoing efforts to establish 
additional, separate populations from captive-
reared birds descended from the original migratory 
population. One of these populations is known as 
the “eastern migratory” population and consists of 
birds that nest in marshes in Wisconsin and Michigan 
and migrate toward the southeast each fall to winter 
in wetlands scattered from south-central Kentucky 
through northern Florida. This population comprises 
captive-reared birds that have been released into the 
wild almost annually since 2002. The population is 
currently 76 to 79 birds, of which 17 or 18 are wild-
hatched, and the rest are captive-reared. In 2022, 
there were 24 nesting attempts resulting in 14 chicks, 
of which five reached the age of fledging. The second 
developing population is a non-migratory one that 
occurs in southern Louisiana. This population has 
been building since 2011 with the introduction of 
successive cohorts of 9 to 12 captive-reared cranes 
that are released each winter. The population has 
been slow to establish, but 2022 set a record for 
successful hatching and fledging.  Fifteen chicks 
hatched this year, of which eight were successfully 
reared to the fledging age by their parents. The 
population now stands at 76 birds, with a renewed 
hope that this year’s heightened reproductive success 
will start a long-term trend. In addition to these 
three wild populations, there are nearly 125 captive 
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Errata to the Noteworthy Records of Birds in 
Oklahoma: Fall 2021 Period. (Scissortail 72(3):6-13).
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Whooping Cranes in five breeding facilities and 
eleven zoos that serve as an insurance population 
and a source of juveniles for reintroduction programs. 
Combined, the wild and captive population stands at 

just over 800 birds. 

Mark Howery, Conservation Board Member

The counties specified for two records (of Black-
throated Gray Warbler and Townsend’s Warbler) were 
incorrectly given as Oklahoma County. The county for 

these records should be Cimarron and read as given 
below.

Joseph A. Grzybowski, Sam Noble Oklahoma Museum of Natural History, and 715 Elmwood Dr., Norman, OK 
73072

Noteworthy Records of Birds in Oklahoma: 
Winter 2021-2022 Period 

The following is a listing of noteworthy records of 
birds for the Winter period—December 2021 through 
February 2022. It incorporates records outside or near 
limits of expected occurrence delimited by the DATE 
GUIDE to the Occurrences of Birds in Oklahoma, 
Seventh Edition (Oklahoma Bird Records Committee 
(OBRC), 2019, Oklahoma Ornithological Society, 
Norman, OK.). Also included are noteworthy high 
counts. Exceptional records reviewed and found 
acceptable by the Oklahoma Bird Records Committee 
are in bold. Species whose names are followed by an 
(R) are expected, but RARE in very low frequencies. 
Underscores for date or locality depict records outside 
limits specified for the species in the DATE GUIDE.  
High counts are also underscored. m. ob. = multiple 
observers. 

The winter period is generally a good time for 
waterfowl, gulls, and sparrows. While some years 
produce irruptions of some boreal and montane 
species such as finches, jays, or Red-breasted 
Nuthatches, this winter did not, excepting Northern 
Shrikes that made a better than normal appearance.  

Eastern Towhees are edging westward more 
commonly to the central strip of Oklahoma. While 
not tracked specifically here, some other species 
are edging their winter ranges more northerly along 
northeastward to southwestward boundary lines; 
these include Orange-crowned Warblers and Chipping 
Sparrows. While a few Neotropic summer-resident 
and migrant surprises can normally occur, this winter 
had a limited showing with Blue-gray Gnatcatchers, 
and a Chestnut-sided Warbler reported. However, 
the Ruby-throated Hummingbird at the Meisenzahl’s 
home in Lawton that survived to 31 Jan 2022 was the 
first for the winter period in Oklahoma.

Among significant rarities, this season, the Varied 
Thrush in Osage County was only the fourth 
documented for Oklahoma. American Black Duck has 
become a significant rarity, the bird documented at 
Red Slough W.M.A. being one of few during the past 
20+ years. And the pair of White-tailed Kites noted in 
McCurtain County during December and January may 
chime a potential pattern of winter-spring vagrancy, 
but most erratic at best in Oklahoma.
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